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PREAMBLE

 

The National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico (NFBNM) is a 501 (c) 3 consumer organization comprised of blind and sighted people committed to changing what it means to be blind.  Though blindness is still all too often a tragedy to those who face it, we know from our own personal experience that with training and opportunity it can be reduced to the level of a physical nuisance.  We work to see that blind people receive services and training to which they are entitled and that parents of blind children receive the advice and support they need to help their youngsters grow up to be happy, productive adults.  We believe that first-class citizenship means that people have both rights and responsibilities, and we are determined to see that blind people become first-class citizens of these United States, enjoying their rights and fulfilling their responsibilities.  The most serious problems we face have less to do with our lack of vision than with discrimination based on the public’s ignorance and misinformation about blindness.  Join us in educating New Mexicans about the abilities and aspirations of New Mexico’s blind citizens.

(Adapted from NFB of Ohio newsletter.) 

 

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE

 

In memoriam: We are all saddened about the tragic death of Eric Lilliequist. He was a real friend of, and participant in the blind community. Our most sincere sympathy goes to his family.

 

Since the writing of my last message, the United States has sworn in our 44th president who has signed a stimulus bill that hopefully will benefit middle class America which, in turn, will help many of our blind members.

 

Here at home in New Mexico, members have participated in Braille Literacy events including the Eyewitness News 4 Health Fair.  Sharon Dandy, our state coordinator says that more activities are planned for the months ahead and if you have any ideas for events, please contact her.  The Louis Braille commemorative coin will be released on March 26, 2009.  In conjunction with promoting Braille literacy two of our members, Vickie Buchignani and Gail Wagner, are heading up a Braille Reading Contest modeled after the national Braille Readers Are Leaders contest.  If you know any elementary, middle or high school students who are Braille readers, encourage them to participate in the contest.  The winners will be announced at our upcoming state convention in May.

 

In January, three of our NFBNM members went to the National Center in Baltimore to participate in a recruitment/membership building seminar hosted by the Affiliate Action Committee.  The members that participated were Tara Sena, Karen Carter and Marina Cordova, all of whom were excited with what they learned about building membership in our state affiliate.  As a result, they will be hosting a fun and interactive gathering at our upcoming state convention entitled “Dwell in the Possibilities.”  This activity will be held Friday evening after you have had an opportunity to go to the hospitality room.

 

On the legislative front, six NFB New Mexicans went to Washington D.C. to attend the Washington Seminar.  It was a diverse group consisting of a parent, Claudia Martinez, two college students, Joni Martinez and Wesley Peters, a BEP contractor for the Homeland Security Training Facility in Artesia, Ray Marshall, and us old folks, Art Schreiber and yours truly.  We met in person with all of our congressional delegation with the exception of Congressman Harry Teague from District 2 who represents the southern part of the state.  They were very positive meetings as they all seemed to be supportive of our legislative issues.  Our agenda is:  1.  HR734, Pedestrian Safety Enhancement Act (silent car legislation), 2.  A Technology Bill of Rights for the Blind, and 3.  HR886 Blind Persons Return to Work Act of 2009.  This bill will eliminate Social Security penalties that prevent blind persons from returning to the workforce.  During our meetings, we also asked for a letter to be written to President Obama in support of Fred Schroeder to be appointed as under-secretary or under-deputy to the Department of Education.  

 

In New Mexico, Representative Janice Arnold-Jones introduced HB641, Pedestrian Safety Enhancement Act (silent car legislation).  On February 23, Art Schreiber, Greg Trapp and I went to Santa Fe to meet with the lobbyists from the automobile industries.  At the conclusion of this meeting, it was clear that our bill would die in committee.  Since our main goal is to get this issue out to the members of the legislature and to the public, we decided to go with a memorial.  We met with Representative Arnold-Jones who had already drafted a memorial, and we are now in the process of tweaking the document so Representative Arnold-Jones can introduce it.  Senator Eric Griego will be introducing a memorial on the senate side as well.

 

The state affiliate sponsored another Possibilities Fair for seniors, their families and friends in Las Cruces on February 20 which was a big success.  There were over a hundred people in attendance and many vendors demonstrating low- and high-tech aids and devices.  We also added something different at this fair, two break-out sessions for attendees to participate in.  They were led by Don and Nancy Burns.  Nancy’s discussion group was entitled “Dealing with Day to Day Concerns after Vision Loss” and Don’s group was called “Don’t Allow Vision Loss to Interfere with Outdoor Activities.”

 

We all need to begin to participate in fundraising for the state affiliate.  As some of you know, we are working on a cell phone recycling fundraiser.  Al Carter, our chapter president in Clovis has agreed to chair this project.  We have boxes to collect phones and flyers available at the state office, so call if you would like to help in this fundraising effort.  We just want the phones, no accessories, and they do not have to be operational.    Be creative and think about places you can put the boxes and flyers:  your church, community center, apartment building office, senior centers, etc.  We are working with WirelessFundraiser.com in this effort.  They will be responsible for the recycling.

 

Another fundraising effort is being headed up by Hermelinda Miller.  She and Tonia Trapp have drafted a sponsorship letter you can take to businesses or individuals that you know.  To help with this fundraising project, contact Hermelinda Miller or the state office for the letters.  Be sure to keep a list of businesses and/or persons you have contacted.

 

Lastly, the state convention is scheduled for Memorial Day weekend, May 22, 23 and 24 at the Hyatt in Albuquerque.  Convention highlights and pre-registration information will be available at a later date.

 

Happy Spring!

Christine

 

FAREWELL ERIC

 

By Greg Trapp

 

Eric Lilliequist has left us, but memories of him will always remain. My first memories of Eric are from the 1987 NFB convention in Phoenix. Eric eagerly soaked in the experience, relishing every moment with enthusiasm. We soon discovered a common love of puns. One of us would toss out a topic, and we would make pun after pun until one of us was finally unable to continue. We found a delightful audience in Kim and Konnie Hoffman, who laughed hysterically at our puns. Of course, Eric could also laugh at himself.  After the banquet, we left the convention center to walk back to our hotel. We were walking on the sidewalk, carrying banquet cups, and dressed in our finest banquet attire. We laughed hard as we thought of the vision that we must have made to people driving by. There we were; hundreds of blind persons dressed in suits and evening gowns, all walking with white canes and holding cups. Indeed, Eric laughed hardest when he laughed at himself. One of Eric’s favorite stories to tell was the time he dropped his notes while on KUNM radio, and accidentally uttered one of George Carlin’s famous seven dirty words on the air.  What made the story especially funny was that it was so out of character with Eric’s innocent nature. While we will all miss Eric, somewhere up in Heaven, The saints are laughing a little harder.

 

IN MEMORY OF ERIC

 

Submitted by Vicki Trujillo

 

Eric Lilliequist was a very quiet and bright person and so young. He had a great voice and did a great job reading newsletters and articles for New Mexico Newsline. He was a very good singer. It is so sad that he is gone now. 

My sister, Josephine, knew him well since they both worked together at Social Security. They both went to Texas together to get training. Josephine said that there was a tendency at Social Security to treat them as one but Eric insisted that they be treated as individuals. Josephine used to call Eric little brother; he loved his job and was so dedicated. She thought he worked for Social Security for about 18 years.  He really knew a lot about computers also. Eric will be missed.

 

Submitted by Diana Marquez

I remember Eric for his singing and playing the piano.  He enjoyed reading and going out to eat at the Teriyaki Chicken Bowl not too far from my house.  I enjoyed talking to him on the phone and I will miss that a lot.

 

 

NFB AT THE HEALTH FAIR

 

The New Mexico Affiliate of the National Federation of the Blind Had a booth at this year’s very popular Eye Witness News 4 annual Health Fair. It was held January 24-25 at the Manual Lujan building at Expo New Mexico in Albuquerque. There were over 200 exhibitors, including us, demonstrating health-related products, services etc. We had various pamphlets explaining the NFB, vision loss, Voice of the Diabetic etc. Emphasizing the 200th anniversary of Louis Braille, we had posters, braille alphabet cards, brailled medicine bottles and much more. We had many visitors to our booth and received great name recognition. In fact, we were recognized so well that the gate guards passed us through without asking to show our passes. Our pass was the white cane. Thanks to the many who served time at our booth: Jim and Mary, Don and Nancy, Alexandria, Tara and Chris, Francine and Therese, Gail, Monica, Sharon, Brianne, Candy, Christine, Art, and Claudia and Antonio  Martinez. We had other volunteers, but ran out of space to accommodate them.





 

2009 BRINGS NEW ADA CHANGES

 

By Greg Trapp, J.D.

 

The Americans with Disabilities Act Amendments Act of 2008 (ADAAA) took effect on January 1, 2009.  The ADAAA, which was signed by President Bush on September 25, 2008, is intended to restore Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) provisions that had been eroded by a series of Supreme Court decisions. The ADA, originally signed into law in 1990 by the first President Bush, had used an expansive definition of disability that did not consider the use of "mitigating measures." For those of us who are blind the new law has the potential to produce positive changes, even though the ADAAA primarily applies to persons with disabilities other than blindness. 

 

The issue of vision was central to the Supreme Court case of Sutton v. United Air Lines, the 1999 case that began the erosion of the definition of disability.  The ADA defines "disability" as a "physical or mental impairment" that "substantially limits" one or more "major life activities," a "record of such impairment," or being "regarded as having such an impairment." Congress intended this definition of disability to encourage decisions to be based on a person's merit, and not merely on his or her impairment. This precept was established in School Board of Nassau County v. Arline, a 1987 Supreme Court case which granted protection under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act to a person with a “record” of a disability.  In Sutton, a more conservative court was confronted with facts that caused the Court to interpret this language in a way that was different from what Congress had intended, and from what the Court had recognized in Arline. Sutton involved a pair of twin pilots who had corrected vision of 20/20, but who had uncorrected vision of 20/200. The twins were not hired because their uncorrected vision did not meet the vision requirements of United Air Lines. Confronted with this difficult set of facts, the Supreme Court engaged in some linguistic gymnastics, and found that "substantially limits" was a "present indicative verb," and that it required that the person be presently and not potentially or hypothetically limited. The Court reasoned, because the twins had corrected vision of 20/20, they were not substantially limited, and were therefore not disabled.

 

The Sutton decision opened the door to consideration of other "mitigating" measures, such as the taking of medications as in the subsequent case of Murphy v. United Parcel Service. This meant that persons with conditions such as diabetes, epilepsy, emphysema, and even cancer were not necessarily covered by the ADA. To be covered, it had to be shown that they were presently substantially limited by their condition. The definition was further narrowed in the 2002 case of Toyota Motor Mfg. v. Williams, which required consideration of an employee's ability to perform activities that were of "central importance to most people's daily lives." Toyota also required the impairment to be "permanent or long-term."

 

The Sutton and Toyota decisions dramatically limited the number of persons covered by the ADA. The ADA, in the unfortunate words of former Justice Sandra Day O'Connor, was for "the wheelchair bound," not people with "carpal tunnel syndrome or bad backs."

 

In passing the ADAAA, Congress stated that it “intended the ADA to provide a clear and comprehensive national mandate for the elimination of discrimination against individuals with disabilities and provide broad coverage.” The ADAAA overturns the holdings in Sutton and Toyota, and reestablishes the standard of disability under Arline. With one exception, the ADAAA states that “mitigating measures shall not be a factor when determining whether an impairment substantially limits a major life activity.” The only mitigating measures that can be considered are “ordinary eyeglasses or contact lenses that fully correct visual acuity or eliminate refractive error,” a recognition of the facts in Sutton that opened the door to the narrowing of the definition of disability and the consideration of mitigating measures. 

 

By expanding the definition of disability, the ADAAA brings into the community of persons with disabilities millions of Americans who can contribute to the life, economy, and prosperity of the nation. Confronted with millions of additional employees and prospective employees, employers will be forced to better familiarize themselves with the provisions of the ADA and ADAAA, and revise their policies and procedures to comply with the law.  Enhanced compliance should translate into expanded opportunity for all employees. By expanding the number of persons with disabilities, the ADAAA also helps to normalize disability, making it a more natural part of the human experience. While no law can ever substitute for good blindness skills, the ADAAA will hopefully give us a greater opportunity to apply those skills.         

VISITING ITALY

 

By Greg and Tonia Trapp

 

Tonia’s father, Antonio Mario Valletta, was born in Italy and immigrated on the ocean liner Andrea Doria to the United States with his family when he was about seven years old. So as Tonia is half Italian, and since Greg is a history buff, we decided that it would be fun to visit her father’s country of origin, which we had never seen before. We traveled to Italy over Thanksgiving week.  Our travel partners were Annalisa “Cookie” and Richard Madison. They are good friends of ours, and you may recall Cookie as a member of our affiliate before she moved out of state with her husband. We spent a total of five and a half wonderful days in Italy. We stayed in Rome sharing an “apartment” that was a short walk to the Coliseum. It was much more like a large condo in the U.S. Our apartment had a kitchen, three bedrooms, two baths, a large dining room, a living room, and a study, all fully furnished. However, it had a definite quaintness, owing to an electrical system that kept us from using two hair dryers at the same time, from a shower that was smaller than a phone booth, and from the addition of a bidet in our bathroom. We bought groceries our first day there (finding the store was a bit challenging), and each day we ate breakfast at our dining room table before heading out to see the sites. Our place was on the fifth floor, and the elevator was the smallest one we had ever seen. You could literally fit only three adults into it, with virtually no room to spare.

 

We took a two-day private walking tour of Rome, which we highly recommend. Our tour guide was very knowledgeable, had limitless energy, and showed us many interesting historical sites such as the Coliseum, the Forum, the Pantheon, Hadrian’s tomb, the Castle of the Angels (which is built atop Hadrian’s tomb), St. Peter’s Basilica, the Vatican Museum, and the Spanish Steps.

 

We walked on the Via Sacra, the main street of ancient Rome, and the road on which victorious Roman generals returning from other lands would lead long processions of their soldiers, the people they had captured, and the booty they had plundered, throwing trinkets of treasure to the enthusiastic spectators. Our guide explained that the victorious general was declared “god for a day,” but during the procession a slave was always standing just behind him holding a crown over his head and whispering in his ear, “Remember, you are mortal” presumably so his head wouldn’t over-inflate. Greg, who we mentioned is a history buff, would occasionally add his own comments and elaborations, and at this point he noted that the slave would say, “all glory is fleeting,” further adding that this is where we get the expression “fame is fleeting.”  

 

Greg was especially impressed by the Coliseum, which was intriguing to see and hear about. The audience was seated in different tiers based on their class and gender. Unfortunately, the women were given the worst seats as a way to discourage them from attending the games. Under the stage is an impressive and complex system of tunnels leading to various points outside the Coliseum, including training facilities for the gladiators. An enormous amount of activity unseen by the public took place in these tunnels as stage hands and other workers oversaw the movements of gladiators, condemned prisoners, wild animals, and others who would be the “actors” onstage.

 

Tonia was particularly awed when visiting St. Peter’s Basilica, which was until very recently the largest church in the world. The church proper can seat 60,000 people, and that does not count the enormous courtyard, which is many times the size of the church. If you counted the courtyard, our guide said that at least 200,000 people could be comfortably seated in that space. The casket of Pope John the XXIII is on display in the Basilica, and one of the Vatican guards decided that he wanted us to have the privilege of seeing the casket for ourselves. We did not want to offend this gracious guard, so we allowed him to remove the rope barrier and take us each up the several steps to the casket and put our hand upon it, where the body of John XXIII, called John the Incorruptible by the faithful because of the preserved nature of his body, was visible beneath a glass lid. This kind gesture on the part of the guard was just one example of how welcoming the Italians were. As another example, the guards in the Vatican museum gave us special permission to touch parts of the collection, including the scores of ancient Roman sculptures, as well as many Greek and Egyptian sculptures. This was an interesting way to experience and appreciate the incredible talent of the Romans, made even more remarkable as the statues were “only” marble copies of the bronze originals. Even the floors upon which we walked were of Roman marble, and attested to the talent of the Romans. Greg was especially interested in one that our guide said had been taken from a home used by Julius Cesar. 

 

Other highlights of our trip included seeing some of Pompeii, which was well preserved by 25 feet of volcanic ash. Most of the ash has been removed, but not all, and the city remains an active archaeological site. Remarkably, a couple of the buildings still have their original roofs. Signs can be read on the outsides of many buildings, and frescos are still visible on the walls in some of the houses. Archaeologists have also made many plaster casts of the people and animals that were buried under the ash. These were the actual people who were trapped and died in the city when Vesuvius erupted in 79 A.D.

 

The terrain in Pompeii was challenging to navigate, with hazardous and slippery debris we had to negotiate.  There were places with roads that were intact, but the roads consisted of large and uneven cobble stones, which often had deep ruts carved from Roman wagons. We had a spry and humorous 82-year-old tour guide leading the way, so Tonia figured if he could walk this difficult area, then so could she. Greg had less trouble since he likes to hike and was used to such difficult terrain, though he later confessed to Tonia that he also found parts of it very challenging.

 

Speaking of difficult terrain, let’s talk about the streets in Rome. Some of them are quite narrow, providing just one lane for traffic. Some of these have no sidewalks, so you have to literally walk in the street and keep a sharp eye or ear out for approaching cars so you can scramble out of the way. Some of the sidewalks on wider streets are slanted sideways at relatively steep angles. There are no curb cuts. The traffic lights are mere suggestions for drivers, so to cross some busy streets, you have to boldly step out into the street while cars are still coming, counting on them to stop. The Italians park wherever they can fit their little “smart cars,” parking space or no. Often cars were pulled way into the sidewalks or completely blocked them, forcing one to step into the street to get around the car. So, though there are many wonderful things about Rome, especially the excellent food, it is definitely not wheelchair accessible and is not very pedestrian-friendly, blind or sighted.

 

The food was indeed awesome! Tonia loved the dishes with homemade pasta, the like of

which are not to be found in any restaurant in Albuquerque  that we know of. The delicious cooking there reminded her very much of her Italian grandmother’s cooking.

 

Given the recent court rulings concerning the accessibility of American currency, we would be remiss if we did not mention our experience with the Euro. The Euro is sized differently depending on the denomination. We did find it convenient to be able to discern between denominations based on the size of the bill.  We had 5, 10, 20, 50, and 100 Euro bills. As the bills increased in value, they increased in length by 6 to 7 millimeters, and in width by 5 millimeters. For example, the 5 Euro was 120 x 62 millimeters, and the 10 Euro was 127 x 67.  We found that it was very easy to recognize the smaller denominations. However, for reasons of simple geometry, the task became more difficult as the denominations increased in value. The bills also had “intaglio” or raised ink, but we did not find that to be as useful. While additional experience would certainly have increased our confidence and proficiency, we ended up using the same kinds of techniques that we use with American currency, which we found was faster and more reliable. Our technique must have worked because we definitely spent plenty of Euros.   

We could tell you more, but we’d better quit here. We richly enjoyed our vacation in Italy, and we highly recommend going there if you have the chance. We feel very privileged to have had this opportunity to spend a little time in the country of Tonia’s ancestors.

 

SUBMITTED BY ERMELINDA MILLER

 

An effective leader would benefit greatly from reading the writing of Peter

Drucker.  There is much to know of a member of an organization like the NFB.

Our mission is too important to become complaisant.  We are an organization

on the move.  Like a plant needs water to grow, so do we need to build up

our skills to grow!  Changing lives is our mission.  One of our goals is to

fund our movement.  

 

“Managing the Nonprofit Organization” by Peter Drucker will give us a clear understanding of how we can do it. Please read it.  The library has it in two cassettes.

 

CELL PHONE FOR SENIORS

 

There is now available a big button cell phone for the boomer generation and those losing vision or who are blind. Those tiny buttons on most cell phones are difficult to use for the above-mentioned.

The Clarity Life C900 mobile phone, however, is trying to offer something a little friendlier. Made specifically for the older user, the phone features amplified volume control, large features and a simple design. The C900 also sports a one-touch emergency button icon on the back of the phone that calls and sends text messages to 5 preprogrammed numbers. More important, it continues to dial the numbers until one of them answers. It amplifies sounds up to 25 decibels. Making an outgoing call is quite easy with the large tactile buttons. This unlocked GSM-protocol phone will work on AT&T-Mobile, and of course overseas with the appropriate sim chip. It has a large-button slide-out keypad and a built-in flashlight. It costs $270.









 

NFB TRAINING CENTER

Submitted by Veronica Smith

 

I attended the Orientation Center for the Blind in 1989.  I was there for 7 months and learned so many things it makes your mind spin.  I learned how to use a long white cane, walking around the city of Alamogordo with nothing but Palo.  She reached out and touched things that later I referred to as landmarks. She let me know where the curb ended and where the driveways were.  I learned to listen to the traffic patterns.

I learned how to type on a computer, how to read and write Braille and how to manage a kitchen.

I met lots of interesting people and made really good friends which I still have and cherish. Some days it was so frustrating I wanted to throw my cane away and go home, but my friends were very supportive and we managed to get through.  

I became a very independent person.  Before I went there I stayed at home because I thought blind people couldn't do much, boy was I wrong.

 

Smile and have a fantabulous day! Veronica

 

 

SUMMER TIME

by Gabriella Smith, age 9

 

Summer time

is fill with Joy.

Happiness, and 

sorrow. But best of

all, the greatest thing, 

There'll always be 

Tomorrow!

 

 

GOOD EATING

 

Tropical Fruit Salad

Prep time: 30 minutes

Cook time:  30 minutes

 

1 cup small papaya cubes

1 ripe mango, peeled and cut into small cubes

3/4 cup fresh orange juice

1 ripe kiwifruit, peeled and cut into small cubes

Carambola (starfruit) slices (optional)

 

1. Place all ingredients, except carambola in a medium bowl, stirring gently to mix. Cover and refrigerate 30 minutes.

2. Serve in small bowls or wine glasses. Garnish with carambola slices if desired.

Serves 4

Nutrition facts:

99 calories, 25 g carbohydrate, 1 g protein, 0 g fat, 3 g fiber, 0 mg cholesterol, 4 mg sodium

(1 Weight Watcher point) 

 

Parmesan Portobello Pasta

Prep time:  20 minutes

Cook time: 10 minutes

 

1 lb bow-tie pasta

2 tbsp olive oil

1/2 lb Portobello mushrooms, cut into bite-size pieces

1 red bell pepper, seeded and cut into 1/2 inch pieces

1 medium zucchini, sliced 1/2 inch thick

1 tbsp minced garlic

1 tbsp red wine vinegar

1/2 cup grated parmesan cheese 

 

1. Cook pasta according to package directions until tender, but firm. Drain, reserving 1/2 cup pasta water.

2.  Meanwhile, heat oil in nonstick skillet over medium heat, add mushrooms, bell peppers, zucchini and garlic; cook 5 to 7 minutes or until tender, stirring occasionally. Add vinegar.

3.  In large bowl, combine drained pasta with mushroom mixture.  Add as much of the reserved pasta water as needed to moisten. Toss with parmesan cheese.

Serves 5

 

Nutrition facts:

232 calories, 9 g fat, 30 g saturated fat, 80 mg cholesterol, 191 mg sodium, 29 g carbohydrates, 3 g fiber, 9 g protein

(5 Weight Watchers points) 

 

Submitted by:  Veronica Smith

 

 

USEFUL WEBSITES

 

www.medicare.gov/nhcompare

Nursing homes are now rated on a scale, from 1 to 5; 5 being the best, 1 the worst.  Nationally only 4% are in the best category; 22% are in the worst category.

 

www.braille.org

Louis Braille celebrations

 

www.brailleshare.org

An NFB/Wal-Mart Foundation initiative to share braille books.

 

www.blindbargains.com

Deals and info on access technology.

 

www.blindcooltech.com

Sign up for podcasts, info on blindness technology.

 

www.visionsurgeryrehab.org

Check this out before you or a family member gets laser eye surgery.

 

www.tributes.com

Review in memoriam and funeral info for most U.S citizens dating back over 100 years.

 

www.federaljobs.net

A great place to search for federal jobs.

 

www.fixya.com

A question or problem with your computer.

 

www.cheaptweet.com

Great for coupons. 

 

MEETINGS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

 

NFB State Convention

Albuquerque Hyatt, May 22-24, 2009

 

NFB National Convention

Detroit Marriott, July 3-9, 2009

 

NFB Youth Slam

University of Baltimore

July 26-August 1, 2009

 

Albuquerque/West Mesa pool party

August 8 or 15, 2009

 

State Fair Parade

Albuquerque, September 5, 2009

 

Albuquerque/West Mesa White Cane march and luncheon

Probably September 18, 2009

